Jacob Sheep Society

Minutes of the Council Meeting held at the Carlton Club, St. James’ Street, London.
Thursday 3rd November 2016
Present: 
Mr Clive Richardson (Chairman)

Mr Ron King (President)
Mr Gordon Connor (Field Officer)
Mrs Pat Black (Treasurer)

Mrs Lucy Thompson (Central RCM)

Mr Paul Colhoun (Ireland RCM)
Miss Lisa Adams (Eastern RCM)

Mrs Barley Gould (Southern RCM)

Mrs B Webster (Scotland RCM)

Mr Peter Gorringe (South-West RCM)
Miss Anne Urwin (Northern RCM)
Mr Robert Bramley (Merchandise coordinator) 

Mrs Jean Simmons (Assistant Secretary)

1. Welcome 
Mr Richardson welcomed and thanked everyone for attending.  He thanked Mr Bramley for coming and welcomed Mr Gorringe and Miss Adams as the new RCMs for their regions. 
2. Apologies.
Mrs Marion Leithead (vice chair) and Mrs Siwan Harries (Wales RCM) 
3. To agree the Minutes from March 2016
The minutes were formally agreed and duly signed.

4. Matters Arising

Anne Urwin told the meeting she had discussed the costs and designs of banners; tie on banners could be supplied for £28 - £30 so it was agreed that RCMs should order their requirements for these through Ms Urwin and the treasurer. The pop-up banners which Ms Urwin had sourced were thought by Council to be too expensive and she agreed to look into the options available from another supplier.

Council agreed, following discussion, that the photos used on the Wales region banners, one of a two-horned sheep and one of a four-horned sheep, would be used by all regions for consistency. Council thanked Ms Urwin for her work and agreed that the costs could be agreed at the March meeting, there being time to produce the banners then for the 2017 season. Mr Richardson asked RCMs to do a stock take of their region’s banners and to report back to Ms Urwin so that she would be aware of the numbers required; the aim it was agreed was to provide each region with two banners.
Mrs Black asked that the stock take was reported to her so that she can either declare the value of the stock to the accountant or write them off.

Mr Richardson asked Council if they would agree to the handbook being produced in 2017 and posted out to members with the Autumn Journal 2017. Agreed.

5. Correspondence.

No correspondence had been received. 
6. Chairman’s Report 
Mr Richardson told Council that Mrs Leithead had tendered her resignation as vice chair due to family illness, and he read her letter of resignation to Council. Council asked Mr Richardson to reply to the letter thanking Mrs Leithead for her work. Mrs Leithead’s resignation means that the nominations papers to be sent out with the winter Journal shortly will ask for nominations for the position of chairman elect.   Mr Richardson said that Mr Lyndon Trumper had indicated a willingness to stand.  However, all nominations would be welcome and the membership would decide up on the incoming chair elect by voting.
Regional Expenses: The regions should be self-financing, except for the costs of Flock Assessments/Competitions, specific Breed Promotion activities, official sale expenses, etc.  RCMs must seek approval from Council for such expenditure to ensure it is value for money, measurable, and achieves the aim of actually promoting the breed.   
Bursaries: The bursaries given to judges travelling to and from Ireland were discussed. These bursaries of £100 each are given directly to the judge upon application to the treasurer. Council discussed whether Ireland should be treated differently from the other regions, given that judges travel long distances to attend shows all over Britain. Mr Colhoun reminded Council that the costs incurred travelling by plane or boat are both far greater that on the mainland and he also pointed out that there are not many full panel judges in Ireland and those tended to be the exhibitors at the shows. It was agreed that the quality and quantity of the sheep in Ireland were both greatly improved and the membership of the region had risen from 24 to 81, thus the subscriptions and registration fees had risen putting more money into the Society.  Mr Richardson said that the subscriptions and registrations from all regions raised revenue for the Society and that Council had to decide whether the Ireland region was still regarded as needing additional help.  Council agreed that it was important that the bursaries were regularly reviewed but felt that the help was still appropriate at the present time. 
It was proposed by Mrs Gould and seconded by Mr Richardson that the bursaries continue for a further two years before the next review. (November 2018)

It was proposed by Mr Colhoun that the bursaries continue for a further three years before review, (November 2019) however there was no seconder to the proposal so Mrs Gould’s proposal was carried. 

7. Merchandise Report.
Mr Bramley said that the stock levels were up, and due to better stock control he was able to manage the distribution of the goods more effectively which he would be doing shortly by sending a small quantity of each item to all regions and putting end of line goods at a reduced rate on the website shop.
He had sourced and priced items which he felt would sell and Council agreed to: car stickers, a new design bought at £50 per 100; ties with the new logo; Journal folders as it was agreed these should always be available; and large stickers for the back of trailers. Council discussed the wording for these and decided on “Jacob Sheep in Transit”.
Mr Bramley said he would continue to search for items in readiness for the 50th Anniversary; he suggested a commemorative plate but was concerned that it may prove too expensive at £40 - £50 Council decided that a commemorative mug would probable sell better at far less cost, a leather book mark was suggested and Mr Bramley agreed to source and find prices for both items.

Council thanked Mr Bramley for his report and all his work with the merchandise.
8. Field Officers Report

Mr Connor told the meeting that the Shows and Sales had been very successful with quality sheep selling for very good prices and lesser sheep reaching their worth.

He had received a written complaint about one inspection where the inspectors had missed a sheep with orf. It was agreed that Mr Connor should speak to the inspector involved. The sheep concerned was removed from the market.
Mr Connor had received a comment from an exhibitor that sheep with close horns were being exhibited at shows; Mr Connor explained that the criterion was that a finger should be able to fit comfortably between the horn and the side of the sheep’s head.

Mr Connor said he was concerned by the lack of response to the judges’ returns from some judges; it was decided that he should give the names of those still outstanding to the respective RCM asking them to remind the judges. If judges did not return the forms by the deadline of 30th November their position on the judges’ panel would be discussed by Council in March. The guidelines for disciplinary action in the Bye-Laws would be followed.

It was agreed by Council that the annotation regarding Tay-Sachs must be printed in sale catalogues as it is important information for buyers. Inspectors and adjudicators should be named in the schedules and catalogues of shows and sales too. 

Mr Connor told Council he had received written complaints about the behaviour of a judge; it was agreed that the details be kept confidential and the Field Officer would write to the judge.

A complaint had been made to Council regarding an incident at a show. Council heard the complainant’s side and asked the chairman to write to the other party asking if they would like to give their side of events before Council made any decisions on the matter. All details will be kept confidential until Council has made a decision.
A complaint made against two Jacob Sheep Society judges who decided to inspect sheep at an unofficial sale with no authority from the Field Officer was discussed. It was decided that the least experienced judge would not be held fully responsible but should receive a letter from the Field Officer explaining the propriety of inspections. The more experienced judge whom Council felt had made the decision to inspect would be reprimanded by the Field Officer and any further misdemeanours would lead to Council considering their future on the judges’ panel. Council agreed to keep names confidential.
A further complaint about a judge was referred to the RCM involved and the name and nature of the complaint to be kept confidential.
In all cases Council referred to the Bye-Laws and followed correct procedure. 
Health and Safety:
1) Council discussed the safety issues raised by children in the show or sale ring, and it was agreed that the Society cannot over-ride parental choice but the parents must assume absolute responsibility for children in their care and a disclaimer clause included in the bye-laws and in the sale catalogues.  Auctioneers have the right to exclude children from the sale ring and the auctioneers of Official Show and Sales would be asked to exercise that right if appropriate. A judge in any show ring has the right to ask anyone who they consider at risk or causing any form of distraction or risk to any other exhibitor to leave the ring.   The insurers to be consulted regarding the issues raised.
Mrs Thompson suggested that a rule be added to the Bye-Laws that will allow only one handler per sheep and Council agreed.
2) Judging rams: Council discussed whether sheep should be judged loose, and it was decided that rams over one year of age should not be let loose either in groups or as individuals.  Sheep should be trained to lead on a halter so that they can be shown to best advantage. 

A rule will be added to the Bye-Laws in effect that: Rams of one year old and older must be kept on a halter in the show ring at all times.

9. Reports form Regions.
The reports having been previously circulated Council discussed the matters which regions brought to their attention.

Northern: Ms Urwin told Council that the JSS National Young Handlers’ competition had been cancelled due to lack of entries, partly because it clashed with the National Young Handler competition at the Royal County of Berkshire Show. 

Ms Urwin had been looking for a suitable venue for the 50th Anniversary AGM to be held in the region and had found a very good hotel which would be able to provide an excellent menu and facilities and enough rooms for all members.
South West: Mr Gorringe said he took over the region in May and feels that the Sedgemoor show and sale should be reconsidered as an official sale. Council discussed this but felt that the sale did not attract the best sheep and that the sale in Worcester, which historically attracted the best sheep and therefore the best prices, was accessible to South West region members. Mr Connor said he would be interested to receive the sale results for the next two years to see the quantity and quantity of sheep sold as well as the prices achieved so that he could assess the sale better and he said he was prepared to review the sale annually. 
Mr Gorringe asked if the region could spend £396 on a gazebo to use at shows for breed promotion. It was considered to be too expensive and Mr Gorringe was asked to source and price alternatives for the March meeting. The question of the use of gazebos was raised as a health and safety issue as they are prone to being lifted by the wind. Mrs Black reminded Council that all events organised or attended by JSS regions need to have risk assessments written as part of the insurance agreement.  
Central: Mrs Thompson told the meeting that the Central region has in it two iconic flocks: Chatsworth who are now going to register some ewes through the appendix system for the first time, and Charlecote where she was visiting in an advisory capacity. 
Mrs Thompson asked if members could pay the monies for regional events via Paypal. Mrs Black explained that this would create a lot of work and therefore it was decided against. 
The request from Mrs Thompson for funds to pay for printing and enlarging photographs for the national and regional stand was agreed in principle but the costs must be specific. Mrs Thompson was asked for actual costs to be produced in March. 
Eastern: Miss Adams said she had two open days booked and asked if the costs of the East of England classes would be met by the Society. It was decided that plain rosettes could be provided and the judges’ travel costs met.

Southern: It was decided to discuss Kent County show at the March meeting.

Scotland: Mrs Webster asked if Council would authorise a payment of £300 for the administration (which will include insurance and engraving costs) of a new cup – The Tony Reilly Memorial trophy - to be presented at the Royal Highland Show. It was agreed that the money should be paid from the legacy left by Miss Bartholomew as the costs if the JSS administered the trophy would be considerably more over the years than those charged by the Royal Highland Show.
Wales: The region is considering moving the Show and Sale from Llandovery, where they feel the Jacobs are not given the best advantage, to either Welshpool or Monmouth.   Any costs incurred by the move would not be covered by the Society which only provides rosettes, advertising and judges’ and inspectors’ expenses for official sales.
10. Office and Grassroots Systems Update

Having been previously circulated, Council agreed that Mr Emberton should be thanked for his on-going IT support and Mr Bramley for his work on the Website Show Calendar. 

Mrs Simmons will attend the NSA meeting to discuss a proposal for Promoting Heritage Breeds and Traditional Systems.
Mrs Simmons requested that if the recipients of forwarded mail were unable to reply or help to please let her know.
It was decided that the rule for late registration should not include lambs in the year of their birth. Mrs Simmons agreed to liaise with Grassroot Systems about this and report back to the Field Officer and Chairman before the rule was re-written in the Bye-Laws.

11. Treasurer’s Report
Mrs Black presented a report from Dr Jerry Strong in which he told Council that the income from the investments was less than the previous year which was expected because monies had been moved into a Deposit Account. The appreciation of capital was better than last year. Dr Strong is of the opinion there will be a decline in the markets and recommends that the Society hold its current position.  Mrs Black circulated a draft of the accounts to September 2016 for Council discussion, and told Council that she had adjustments to make but the Society’s finances looked similar to last year.  She recommended to Council that the subscription fee did not rise but that a small rise was made to the registration fees. Council agreed that the cost of registering a ewe lamb should be raised by 50p (to £4.50) and a ram lamb by £1 (to £14)
Mrs Black will finalise the accounts and have a final draft from the reporting accountants for the 2017 AGM

Mrs Black reported that she had spoken to the insurers about providing indemnity cover for Council members but was still awaiting a meeting with the broker. She asked Council if they would have any objection to her moving the insurance broker’s office to her local branch rather than dealing with the Kenilworth branch. Council agreed that she could do so.
Mrs Black said she thought that the hotel accommodation allowance for judges’ should be raised from £50 per night to a maximum of £75 although where possible this expense should be avoided by accepting hospitality from members and finding cheaper accommodation if at all possible. If claiming the hotel allowance this should be the actual cost or £75 whichever was the lesser.
Council thanked Mrs Black for her work.

12. Communications Update.
Mr Richardson, the Journal editor, reported that the winter Journal is complete and about to go to print. He reported that the revenue from Journal advertising was down because fewer advertisements were being placed and our low print run made the Journal unattractive to large advertisers like feed suppliers.  He suggested that the advertising costs were reduced to £35 per full page, £20 per half page, and £12 per quarter page. Council agreed.
Mr Richardson said that although is happy to continue in the short term as the editor, which he has currently been doing for five years following a previous 6/7 year term,  he would like someone to come forward to work with him with a view to them taking over the job eventually.  Council thanked Mr Richardson for his work on the Journal.

Mr Locker continues as the Web Master and keeps the Web Site refreshed but asked if anyone would like to take over the role of Web Master as he would like to resign at some point.

Siwan Harries and Melanie Harper continue to run the Society Facebook page and Mr Bramley updates the show calendar. 

Mr Richardson told Council that the Young Handlers’ competition had not taken place this year and asked if either the South West or Ireland regions were still interested in hosting it next year. It was agreed that JSS Young Handlers’ rosettes would be ordered for next year.
13. AGM Progress Report

Mrs Webster handed out the fliers which she had prepared giving details of all the activities, and also the draft booking form which will go out with the Journal and reported that the AGM weekend is fully organised. 

Council thanked and congratulated Mrs Webster on organising the event. 
14. AGM 2018
Mr Gorringe reported that a suitable hotel had been found and booked near Exeter. He said that part of the deposit had been paid and he will liaise with the treasurer and the hotel regarding further payments. He asked for the JSS guidance notes and said that he and his committee had ideas for visits including flock visits.
Council thanked Mr Gorringe for his work.
15. AOB
There were no other business matters raised. Mr King proposed a vote of thanks to the Chairman. Agreed. 
16. Time and Date of Next Meeting. 

Thursday 2nd March 2017 at the Carlton Club. 
